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MINUTES


January 18, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, MPT Johnson, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Deputy Fire Chief Cuicci, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Associate Civil Engineer Kinser, Fire Chief Myers, Battalion Chief Powell, Community Development Director Prince, Deputy City Clerk Ricks, Finance Director Schillinger, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Barnes proposed adding an item to “Mayor/Council Matters,” discussion of reimbursement for a trip to Los Angeles to serve on the League of California Cities Policy Committee.  Mayor Richardson said she would also like to receive reimbursement for her participation.

Mayor Richardson suggested adding discussion of a Chamber of Commerce article to “Mayor/Council Matters.” 

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Dana Dillworth, 41 Humboldt Road, stated that she met with representatives from the Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) and learned that Brisbane’s request to establish a community advisory group has been approved.  She noted forming this group will give Brisbane access to state resources, technical advisory grants, and other possible sources of funding.  Ms. Dillworth explained that the purpose of the citizens advisory group is to provide an avenue for interested citizens to participate in planning remediation efforts for the Baylands.  She reported that DTSC proposes notifying the public through ads in the San Francisco Chronicle and the San Mateo Times.

Ms. Dillworth said the citizens advisory group should include people from Brisbane and surrounding areas, medical and public health professionals, architects, economists, and environmental experts.  She urged the City to support the effort, and she requested assistance in providing meeting space and publicity in the Star.

CM Panza suggested including a City phone number in the next issue of the Star for interested people to call for further information.  Ms. Dillworth offered use of her personal phone number as well.

MPT Johnson proposed that the City Council agendize discussion of the citizens advisory group at an upcoming meeting.

Karen Evans Cunningham, 131 Tulare Street, noted the 1994 General Plan mandated creation of a development impact fee program, and she requested that the City Council consider implementing such a program.  She referred to General Plan Policies 78.1, 147, and 224, all of which address developer contributions to Brisbane City and community services.  Ms. Cunningham said the impact fee program should apply to “serial speculative developers,” or small for-profit developers who reap massive financial gains as a result of new projects and ongoing expansions.  She pointed out that these developers, who undertake one small project at a time, are currently not required to make any contributions to the community.   Ms. Cunningham noted the cumulative effect of new housing projects increases the burdens placed on City police, fire, road maintenance, after-school programs, and other services.

Ms. Cunningham suggested tracking the names of individuals and partnerships who participate in each project.  She produced copies of four development applications submitted by one person using different partnership names.  Ms. Cunningham recommended limiting the number of homes any developer can build for sale during a specified time period without having to contribute fees to the community.  She urged the City to require serial speculative developers to provide affordable housing and meet other requirements normally imposed on large developers.  She emphasized the need to require developers to provide adequate infrastructure as the first step in any development.

Ms. Cunningham provided Councilmembers and staff with a written copy of her remarks.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1253 - $ 539,087.48

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Payment Register No. 1253.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider adoption of Ordinance 496, an Ordinance of the City of Brisbane further extending the moratorium on issuance of permits or approvals for installation of wireless telecommunications facilities in or adjacent to residential zoning districts

City Attorney Toppel noted the City adopted a moratorium about a year ago on installation of new wireless telecommunications facilities in residential neighborhoods or within 600 feet from the boundary of a residential neighborhood.  Because the staff has not had an opportunity to develop permanent regulations on this subject, he recommended extending the moratorium for an additional year.  Mr. Toppel said the staff plans to have new regulations in place before the moratorium expires next December.

Mr. Toppel added that the City has not had any applications for new wireless telecommunications facilities in residential neighborhoods since the moratorium took effect.

MPT Johnson clarified that the City intends to make the restrictions permanent.  She asked for bimonthly reports on the staff’s progress in drafting new regulations.  CM Panza suggested adding this update to the monthly City Attorney’s report.

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.

There being no members of the public who wished to address the Council on this matter, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adopt Ordinance 496 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Ordinance 495, waiving first reading, amending various provisions of the Municipal Code dealing with street standards and street improvements
City Attorney Toppel noted that at the last meeting, the City Council requested a number of changes, and Ordinance 495 was revised to incorporate those modifications.  He said the changes include giving the City Council rather than the City Engineer the authority to modify street standards, based on a series of findings like those required for a variance.  

Mr. Toppel noted nine findings are detailed under Paragraph D of Section 12.24.010, and he drew attention to the revised wording in Paragraphs 4, 7, and 9.  He pointed out that Ordinance 495 contains a general prohibition against private streets, consistent with the Council’s wishes.

Mr. Toppel commented that many of the issues raised in the flyer that was circulated around town do not pertain to this ordinance.  He clarified that Ordinance 495 sets street standards, but it does not deal with how and when streets are widened.  Under current practice, developers are generally required to widen roadways in front of the proposed project site.  He noted a better alternative might be to collect developer impact fees that can be used to widen and improve designated streets each year.  He recommended that the City Council consider this as a separate policy issue at some point in the future.

Mr. Toppel stated that Ordinance 495 does not change the City’s current minimum road width standards, but it does define circumstances under which the City Council can approve a narrower right-of-way.  He explained that the City’s current right-of-way standard is 40 feet.  The City’s minimum road width will remain 20 feet with no parking on either side, and greater if parking is allowed on one or both sides of a street.

Mayor Richardson welcomed comments from members of the public.  She noted speakers need not provide their addresses or phone numbers if they wish to keep that information private.  She requested that all speakers identify their city of residence.

Dana Dillworth, 41 Humboldt Road, asked why the agenda indicates the second reading of Ordinance 495 was being waived.  Mr. Toppel clarified that because of the changes that were made, staff recommends that the Council reintroduce the ordinance at this meeting and have a second reading at the next meeting.

Ms. Dillworth expressed concern that the proposed street standards in Ordinance 495 were unreasonable for central Brisbane and unfairly burden homeowners in areas not designed with 40-foot-wide streets.  She noted that by fragmenting Ordinance 490, the Council has failed to provide citizens with a complete picture of the scope of the proposed changes.  She pointed out that the proposed street standards give the City staff discretion to adopt Caltrans standards defining road widths and elevations, allow reduced right-of-way for certain preferred streets, and establish standards for curb cuts and driveways.  Ms. Dillworth noted that giving the staff this kind of latitude could result in inconsistent and arbitrary decisions, similar to the problems that arose with the City’s previous white-line striping program.  Staff decision-making also bypasses the normal public notification process a variance would require.  Ms. Dillworth added that adoption of Ordinance 495 will make many Brisbane homes non-conforming, which will unfairly require those homeowners to obtain variances if they want to modify or expand their houses in the future.

Ms. Dillworth objected to Ordinance 495 because of the lack of notification to Brisbane residents and the lack of environmental review of impacts or alternatives.  She commented that Ordinance 495 is a quiet, piecemeal way to rezone an entire town into noncompliance.

Ms. Dillworth expressed her opinion that Ordinance 495 will lead to high retaining walls, scarring of hillsides, and adverse aesthetics impacts that will change the character of the town.  She said that based on her observations of Humboldt Road, people tend to drive faster on wide roads, thus creating a safety hazard.

Ms. Dillworth questioned the fairness of requiring individual homeowners to pay for street improvements on a permit-by-permit basis.  She concurred with the position expressed in the June 24, 2004 letter from Miller, Starr & Regalia regarding the Humboldt Road Partners project.

Ms. Dillworth recommended that the City come up with a comprehensive street improvement plan to eliminate unsafe cul-de-sacs and widen roads without unfairly impacting certain property owners.

Mr. Toppel commented that the flyer is confusing because it objects to the City approving “narrow, substandard roads” and requiring street widening.  He clarified that Ordinance 495 changes no standards or zoning, and it does not make anything nonconforming.  He said the key policy issue before the City is whether to continue requiring individual property owners to widen roads in front of their houses or to go to a more collective approach through development impact fees so improvements can be done on a more comprehensive basis.

Mr. Toppel pointed out that Ordinance 495 does not give the staff authority to modify any street standards; those decisions are left to the City Council and require a series of findings.  

MPT Johnson observed that some people may not be aware of the distinction between pavement width and right-of-way width.  Mr. Toppel agreed.  He noted the City already owns the right-of-way areas, so no private property is being taken.  

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault stated that with the exception of one alley and one small street, all public streets in Brisbane have a 40-foot or greater right-of-way areas.  He observed that the City allows homeowners to use the right-of-way land for landscaping and other improvements, but the land actually belongs to the City.

Mr. Toppel acknowledged that piecemeal street widening may not be the best approach, but given fiscal constraints, Brisbane has taken the position that roads should be widened as a condition of development. 

CM Bologoff noted the staff report indicates the staff is recommending reintroduction of Ordinance 495 at this meeting, with adoption at the February 7 meeting.  

CM Bologoff drew attention to the change proposed for Section 12.24.010.C, and asked about the legal implications of removing decision-making authority from the City Engineer.  Mr. Toppel advised that the ordinance still provides a process for considering modifications, but the City Council will have the final decision.  CM Bologoff recommended not excluding the City Engineer from the process.  Mr. Toppel said the City Council will be relying on the recommendation of the City Engineer in arriving at the findings necessary to allow a modification.  He pointed out that this flexibility benefits homeowners.

CM Panza asked how the City decides specifically where street widening will occur.  For example, he noted, requiring a developer to widen the road to 36 feet would mean adding another 18 feet, and taking 9 feet from one side and 9 feet from the other might be more reasonable than taking the 18 feet from one side.  Mr. Breault responded that the City’s current street standards require a certain paved width within the 40-foot right-of-way, and it is up to the City Engineer to determine exactly what land will be used.  He said he makes this determination after visiting site and looking at access and parking issues.  

CM Panza asked how Ordinance 495 would change that process.  Mr. Breault explained that the staff will inform applicants of City standards, and people can request variances from the City Council based on a set of findings.

Mayor Richardson commented that it seems unfair to require one property owner to widen a stretch of road that will benefit other property owners who wish to develop in the future.  Mr. Breault explained that the City and applicant enter into a reimbursement agreement providing cost recovery from others who benefit within a certain period of time.  Mr. Toppel added that cost apportionment is based on lineal feet of improved frontage.

Linda Salmon, long-time Brisbane resident, said she understood the importance of wide, safe streets and sidewalks, but noted there are also important tradeoffs in terms of loss of trees and space.  She observed that Paragraph D seems inconsistent with this approach because it talks about allowing narrower right-of-way areas.  Ms. Salmon objected to taking this backward step.  She noted Ordinance 495 appears to be a backdoor means of permitting development on the mountainside.  Ms. Salmon cautioned that passing Ordinance 495 will expose Brisbane to lawsuits when the new streets prove inadequate for public safety.  She recommended eliminating that section.

Daniel Gonzales said his property on Harold Road has a number of issues in terms of road width, distances, and dedicated streets.  He noted his property is adjacent to a 30-foot right-of-way with a 15-foot-wide street that was recently widened to 20 feet and striped.  He stated that having to widen the road all the way to Humboldt Road would be very expensive, and he questioned the fairness of making an individual property owner pay the entire cost.  Mr. Gonzales recommended that the City allow exceptions on a case-by-case basis.

Mr. Gonzales said he had been hoping the City’s density transfer program would allow him to build an extra house on another lot and use the profit to make other improvements.  However, because the City bought up most of the vacant parcels, property owners are not able to take advantage of that option.

Sharon Boggs, owner of property on Humboldt, estimated that the City’s road widening requirements added an extra $39,000 to her project.  She said she considered this an unreasonable burden, and she suggested having a city tax to fund road improvements instead.

Ms. Boggs spoke in opposition to Section 12.24.010.D, which applies to new streets.  She questioned why the City would allow any new substandard streets when existing substandard streets have been such a problem in Brisbane.  She recommended deleting Paragraph D.

Nancy Crow said she has lived on the 1000 block of Humboldt Road for 17 years, and has had issues with street widening for the past 4 years.  Ms. Crow noted that new developments impact existing residents, and she opposed any change in the existing street widening standards.  She urged the City to require developers, rather than taxpayers, to pay for damage to pavement resulting from heavy equipment and construction activities.  She noted developers should also be required to maintain trees and landscaping.

Karen Evans Cunningham read a letter for Ray Beldner, who could not be present at the meeting, regarding Ordinance 495.  Mr. Beldner urged the Council not to pass this Ordinance.  He said he felt it would benefit of a few self-serving developers.  His indicated that he lived in Oakland during the 1991 fire and nearly lost his house and he saw what a liability narrow streets can be.
Bob Rossi, 45-year resident of Brisbane, agreed with Mr. Gonzales that the City should evaluate each project on a case-by-case basis.  He said none of the tenants in the 30-unit condominium project built on Joy Avenue use their garages for parking, creating a problem for other residents, who have to back down the street to get out.

Mr. Rossi questioned the City’s practice of allowing a zero setback for garages.  He noted many people park on the street anyway, so the practice does not work.

Ron Colonna, Brisbane resident, observed that the City’s 20-foot minimum road width standard, without parking, is a major obstacle to making safety improvements on many hillside streets.  He recommended setting more realistic and attainable standards.

MPT Johnson noted the City’s existing policy is to require people on private streets to widen roads all the way to the nearest public road.  Mr. Toppel clarified that the 20-foot width standard is set by the state Fire Code.  He clarified that the City’s primary concern is safe access.

MPT Johnson observed that the 1000 block of Humboldt Road was widened to 20 feet, but people were allowed to park on one side, decreasing the road width to only 12 feet.  Mr. Breault noted that work was done before he arrived.  He said he was told the City Council at that time decided to widen the road to 20 feet and to allow parking on the uphill side.

MPT Johnson emphasized the importance of enforcing City parking restrictions as well as conditions requiring developers to maintain trees and landscaping.  Mr. Toppel stated that the City’s normal practice for new development is to require a maintenance contract, sometimes secured by a bond.  The term of the contract usually extends four or five years to make sure the plants are growing properly.  MPT Johnson noted people who notice problems should report them to the City for follow-up action.

MPT Johnson asked if the City requires developers to pay for damage to pavement.  Mr. Toppel confirmed that the City requires repairs or reimbursement.

MPT Johnson commented that Paragraph D, cited by a number of people, was intended to apply to new projects on narrow, hillside streets, but the language does not express that intent.  She suggested clarifying that there must be some physical reason justifying approval of a narrower right-of-way.  Mr. Toppel noted Paragraph B establishes the City’s general street standards, and Item 4 under Paragraph D states that all new public streets must meet those standards.  He clarified that even if the City Council approves a narrower right-of-way, the street itself has to comply with the normal standards.  Mr. Toppel proposed adding language clarifying that Paragraph D is intended to apply only to narrow, hillside streets.

MPT Johnson asked Mr. Breault to comment on whether a narrower right-of-way should be allowed in areas other than steep hillsides.  Mr. Breault recommended requiring a 40-foot-wide right-of-way whenever possible.  He said the only other exception might be cases where an existing narrow road can be widened for safety, but there is insufficient room for a standard size right-of-way.  He added that state law gives the Council discretion to approve a narrower right-of-way by a four-fifths vote, and Ordinance 495 sets out findings to guide those decisions.

CM Panza commented that there might be some access routes in commercial areas that are not intended for use as major thoroughfares; in such cases, allowing a narrower right-of-way might be appropriate.  He recommended keeping Paragraph D as written without limiting its application to narrow hillside streets.

CM Panza observed that a number of speakers voiced objections to the road width standards in Paragraph B, but no changes are being proposed to those.  He said he was comfortable with how the City Engineer made his decisions, and providing an opportunity to appeal those issues to the Council gives property owners more flexibility.  

Mr. Breault added that if narrower right-of-way areas are approved by the City Council, he would recommend imposing parking restrictions to ensure a minimum 20-foot-wide clear roadway.

CM Panza suggested changing reimbursement arrangements to charge individual property owners only their pro-rata share of road improvements, with the remaining funds contributed by the City.  He noted the City could then recover reimbursement from future developments.  He recommended that the Council look at this possibility at some point in the future.

CM Bologoff commented that there may be situations where the right-of-way in front of a neighbor’s house has to be used to provide a wider road, and he expressed concern about how those problems will be resolved.  Mr. Breault pointed out that the right-of-way land already belongs to the City, so no private property will be taken.  He said there are situations when widening is better on one side than another, and in those cases, the staff will make a recommendation based on individual site constraints.

CM Bologoff questioned whether a 20-foot road width was necessary for emergency vehicle access.  Mr. Breault responded that the state’s Fire Code sets that standard.  He suggested inviting the Fire Chief and City Attorney to comment on this issue at a future meeting.  CM Bologoff requested a response from the Fire Chief by the February 7 meeting.

Mr. Toppel advised that the City should not adopt any standard less than the minimum prescribed by the Fire Code.

MPT Johnson noted Lake Street is about 20 feet wide, and the curbside parking reduces the road width to less than 20 feet.  She expressed strong support for requiring a 20-foot minimum road width throughout Brisbane.  

MPT Johnson agreed with CM Panza that the Council should discuss other approaches to reimbursement agreements.  She expressed her opinion that the City should look into setting up a program where fees paid by people who develop or remodel are placed into a fund for road improvements.

Mayor Richardson proposed agendizing that issue for discussion at a future meeting.

John C. Burr, 221 Kings Road, recognized that the City Council was faced with a very difficult and contentious issue.  He recommended developing separate policies for different areas in Brisbane rather than trying to take a comprehensive approach.  He noted hillside areas face different issues than areas like the Baylands or downtown Brisbane.  Mr. Burr observed that the City did street improvements in the areas close to the center of town over the years, but ran out of money before addressing upper areas of Brisbane.  He said he shared Mr. Colonna’s concerns about high retaining walls, massive road cuts, and other impacts from wide roads and inconsistent conditions from one section of road to another.

Mr. Burr suggested that the City rethink its priorities.  He noted the City will be spending several million dollars for a new City Hall, but fixing the roads in town should come first.  He urged the City Council to correct some of the problems created in the 1970’s by making needed infrastructure improvements.  He recommended developing a work program to fix the bad areas of town.

Ron Colonna noted Lake Street, which is 20 feet wide with parking on both sides, has a 12-foot right-of-way, which is more than adequate for emergency access.  He objected to adopting street standards that will prohibit parking on streets that are able to accommodate parking on both sides.

Mr. Colonna cited Moraga, the Oakland hills, Mill Valley, Sausalito, and Orinda as examples of hilly towns that allow building along narrow old roads.  He pointed out that adopting an unrealistic and unattainable standard will discourage people from trying to improve streets for safety purposes. 

Mr. Colonna cautioned that the City should be doing things right in the first place, and existing problems should be fixed before imposing new requirements.  He said the City made this same mistake with the water tower.

CM Panza clarified that Ordinance 495 does not set any new standards.  Mr. Colonna said he objected to the City’s existing 20-foot minimum road width standard.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to reintroduce Ordinance 495 as proposed.  

CM Panza noted the staff report recommends reintroducing Ordinance 495 at this meeting, waiving first reading, with adoption at the next meeting.  He pointed out the description on the agenda incorrectly indicates the Council would be waiving a second reading and adopting the ordinance.  Mr. Toppel confirmed that the Council should be reintroducing Ordinance 495 for a first reading at this meeting, with adoption at the next meeting.

CM Panza noted the top line on Page 3 should be corrected to refer to “Subsection C” rather than “Subsection D.”  Mr. Toppel agreed.

Mayor Richardson said she had some reservations about Subsection D, and she suggested that the Council discuss those provisions at the next meeting.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Richardson proposed taking “New Business” Item B out of order.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to amend the agenda accordingly.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS (Out of Order)


B.
Consider approval of purchase of the new fire engine as recommended by the Fire Chief

Fire Chief Myers reported that for over a year, the Fire Department has been studying delivery of emergency and fire services to the community to identify potential opportunities to make improvements.  He noted the staff report describes the benefits of purchasing a new fire engine, and he requested City Council approval.

CM Panza asked Fire Chief Myers to summarize the key points in his report.  Chief Myers said the Fire Department plans to sell a couple pieces of fire apparatus to help offset the costs of a new engine.  The new engine, a smaller and more maneuverable vehicle, will replace the current front-line fire engine.  Chief Myers said the new vehicle will be delivered in eight months if the City Council approves its purchase at this meeting.  He added that the new fire engine can be obtained for a very good price now because Brisbane’s cost can be tagged onto another jurisdiction’s bid.

CM Bologoff noted that Brisbane traditionally used fire vehicles with strong engines and transmissions to power up hills.  He asked about the quality of the power train on the proposed new fire engine.

Battalion Chief Powell responded that the power train on the vehicle is a Detroit diesel in-line 6 with an Alison transmission and a retarder.  He said the vehicle is rated at 450 horsepower, more than the current engine, so response times will be improved.  He added that V-8 vehicles are no longer available.

MPT Johnson asked if the new fire engine will pump as much water as the old engine.  Battalion Chief Powell said the flow capacity is essentially the same; both pumps are rated at 1500 gallons per minute, both have 500-gallon tanks, and both have the same amount of hose.  He noted the new vehicle will be able to carry all necessary equipment and people, and no functionality is being sacrificed.

MPT Johnson asked if selling the rescue vehicle will affect the Fire Department’s rescue capability in any way.  Battalion Chief Powell responded that the old rescue vehicle is not used often.  He said the North County Fire Authority will continue to provide the same level of rescue capability.

Chief Myers said the new engine will look much like the old one, but it will have a shorter length and an expanded cab.  He expressed confidence that the size and mobility of the vehicle will help improve response times and accessibility.  He commented that purchasing a small fire engine is probably the least expensive way of improving service to the community.

CM Panza asked if the width of the new vehicle will be any different.  Chief Myers said the width will be the same.

CM Panza recommended reopening the discussion of white line striping if the Council approves the purchase.  He recalled that the Council had wanted to explore the possibility of purchasing smaller fire vehicles, and this issue has now been addressed.

CM Panza asked about the typical replacement time for a fire vehicle.  Chief Myers replied that there is no strict standard, but vehicles generally last from ten to fifteen years.  CM Panza observed that the old front-line engine was purchased in 1998, so it already served more than half its useful life.  

CM Barnes asked whether the estimated $200,000 sale price for the other vehicles was realistic.  Chief Myers said the wholesale price is about $130,000, but these kinds of vehicles are in demand.  He clarified he was not guaranteeing $200,000.  CM Barnes noted the proceeds will determine how much needs to be borrowed from next year’s budget.  He asked about the possibility of soliciting bids to obtain a better idea of the current market.

Battalion Chief Powell said the Fire Department researched sale possibilities and found a used fire apparatus broker in Southern California who is confident $200,000 is realistic.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the purchase as recommended, with the understanding that the funds for the purchase will need to come from next year’s budget.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
OLD BUSINESS (Continued)


B.
Consider approval of development agreement and resolution conditionally approving Use Permit UP-13-04 regarding southern portion of Brisbane Acres; Use Permit UP-13-03; Density Transfer and development agreement to either improve the intersection of Annis & Humboldt Roads or to submit funds for City street improvements; John Hickey, applicant; Humboldt Road Partners, and Tina Law, owners; APN 007-554-030 & 007-570-190
CM Bologoff and MPT Johnson excused themselves from participating in this matter and left the dais.

Community Development Director Prince reported that since the last meetings, the applicants revised the tentative parcel map to provide for a 40-foot right-of-way for a public street.  He said the lots still meet the 5,000-square-foot minimum size requirement.  

Mr. Prince noted Conditions F and G are being added to the use permit, requiring the grading plan to be revised to show the 40-foot right-of-way, and requiring buildings within 50 feet of the southern and eastern property line to provide fire sprinklers under balconies, stairs, and eaves deeper than 30 feet.  Buildings must also have dual-glazed windows with exposure protection.  

Mr. Prince said Section 3.7(e) of the development agreement should be deleted.

Mr. Prince stated that the conditions of the use permit supersede any inconsistent provisions in the tentative parcel map approved by the Planning Commission.

Mr. Prince noted the purpose of Brisbane’s density transfer provisions is to facilitate preservation of lands in Brisbane Acres with significant environmental resources.  In this case, the applicants are offering to dedicate over an acre of pristine butterfly habitat. 

Mr. Prince said the applicants have agreed to make substantial road improvements to a precarious hairpin turn at the intersection of Humboldt and Annis Roads.  He pointed out that this improvement will enhance public safety and benefit the entire community, especially in an emergency.  Mr. Prince reported that the City’s geotechnical consultant, Ted Sayres, reviewed the soils report and confirmed the conclusions that the site appears to be located on a stable ridge. 

Mr. Prince observed that the applicants appear to be proposing a responsible project with mitigated impacts and public benefits.  He recommended conditional approval.

CM Panza said he had a few remaining questions for the City Attorney.  He noted some of the conditions for the tentative parcel map are obsolete, and even though the use permit conditions will override any inconsistencies, he recommended clarifying the language.

City Attorney Toppel said Section 3.7(e) should be deleted from the development agreement, as well as any other provisions referring to private streets or the former configuration of the project.

Mr. Prince noted Conditions E, F, and G for the use permit address changes in the tentative parcel map and identify specific conditions that need to be modified.

CM Panza drew attention to Condition C for the tentative parcel map.  Mr. Prince recommended deleting the second sentence, referring to private streets.  CM Panza pointed out that Subparagraph (2) at the top of Page 2/5 also should be deleted, and Mr. Prince agreed.

CM Panza noted Condition L on Page 3/5 talks about preserving two pine trees and a eucalyptus; he questioned whether an invasive species should be protected in this fashion.  He suggested finding more appropriate replacement trees to provide a screen.  CM Barnes pointed out that a 15-gallon tree will not reach the size of the existing tree for many years, so the same purpose will not be achieved.  Mayor Richardson agreed.

CM Panza referred to Condition H(5.) on Page 2/5, requiring a guest parking bay.  He said he was unable to find any other conditions regarding parking, and expressed reservations about approving three homes without more parking.  He recommended providing street parking within the 40-foot right-of-way.  Mr. Prince said parking could probably be accommodated if it does not interfere with the hammerhead turnaround. 

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault suggested that the staff review the parking requirements for each parcel with the applicants to determine how many spaces need to be provided.

Joel Diaz, applicant, stated he was willing to consider at least one parking bay per house.  CM Panza proposed adding that condition, and Mr. Diaz consented.

CM Barnes reviewed the changes being proposed to the conditions.  He noted Conditions F and G for the use permit are detailed on the separate handout, Conditions D(2.) and the second sentence in Condition C for the tentative parcel map will be removed, and Section 3.7(e) will be deleted from the development agreement.  Mayor Richardson said a new condition requiring one parking bay per unit needs to be added.

Dana Dillworth expressed concern that the project description keeps changing.  She noted the Planning Director recommended at the last meeting that it would be better to deny the permit without prejudice to allow the project to be renoticed and described properly.  

Ms. Dillworth said the last time the City changed the regulations for Brisbane Acres, she recalled a condition stating that houses in Brisbane Acres should not exceed 2,500 square feet, and she asked if any of the proposed houses exceeds that limit.

Ms. Dillworth noted the report from Whitehead Engineers indicates all stripped and cleared material should be removed from the site before excavation begins.  She expressed concern that stripping hillside lots for development can propagate invasive plant species.  She recommended requiring erosion protection for the Annis side of the property, not for Humboldt.  Ms. Dillworth questioned the finding that the project site is a relatively stable slope, given the landslide into the road near that location.  She said the plans show no retaining walls to protect downslope neighbors on Annis, and she urged the City Council to look at the bigger picture and consider how the development will affect the surrounding area.  Ms. Dillworth requested more clarification on the buildings and retaining walls.  She spoke in favor of leaving the large old trees on the site.

Ms. Dillworth said one of the most beautiful aspects of the site at this time of year is the abundance of wildflowers, particularly Franciscan wallflowers.  She pointed out that Thomas Reid & Associate’s survey of the site was done in April, so the wildflowers were not observed then.

CM Panza commented that many of Ms. Dillworth’s issues will be addressed at subsequent stages of the process.  He clarified the determination to be made by the City Council at this point is whether the parcels are suitable for residential use; questions regarding suitability for building will be addressed during the grading and building permits.  

Mr. Prince said the Planning Commission approved the tentative parcel map subject to City Council approval of the use permit.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Resolution 2004-51, approving the use permit and density transfer, with the amended conditions and provisions identified by the Council.  The motion was carried, 3 - 0 (CM Bologoff and MPT Johnson not voting).

Mayor Richardson proposed moving “New Business” Item E before Item A.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to modify the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS

E.
Provide direction to staff regarding Council’s preferences for the new Tunnel Avenue Bridge aesthetic elements (Out of Order)

Associate Civil Engineer Kinser informed the Council that the City’s consultant has submitted 90 percent plans and specifications for review.  She requested Council guidance on two aesthetic items for the bridge.

Ms. Kinser reviewed drawings of the proposed bridge configuration, a cross-sectional diagram, and an elevation view of options for walls and concrete barriers.  She drew attention to the color pictures showing more detail of the five aesthetic treatments being proposed.  Ms. Kinser said the staff recommends the “fractured fin” style of panel.  She noted motifs such as a star or other figure can be embossed into the “fractured fin” panels, and she distributed sample photos.  Ms. Kinser said the staff asked the consultant to incorporate the name “Brisbane” with a star on either side in the girder spanning the railroad tracks.  

Ms. Kinser observed that the color choice depends on whether the City wants the bridge to stand out or to blend in with its surroundings.  She said staff recommends a natural concrete color to make the bridge less conspicuous.

CM Panza said he liked the idea of embossing “Brisbane” and stars in the concrete panels.

MPT Johnson noted the City Council should be consulted in matters like choosing the type of lighting, fencing, and architectural features like benches and planters that will be used on the bridge.  She recommended thinking about how the bridge will look when the lagoon is developed into a recreational area and the UPC development occurs.  She suggested paying attention to all the aesthetic details at this point to make sure the bridge looks good for many years.

MPT Johnson questioned whether the grooved texture of the “fractured fin” panel will make graffiti clean-up more difficult.  She said she liked the look of the “exposed aggregate,” “Ashlar stone,” and “stacked stone” best.  She supported the staff’s recommendation for a neutral gray color.

MPT Johnson recommended getting a vinyl-covered chain link fence in a muted shade of green.

MPT Johnson asked about the safety of pedestrians on the bridge.  Ms. Kinser said the sidewalk is 4-½ feet wide, with a ½-foot curb.  She noted the area is probably not wide enough to accommodate a bench without compromising ADA accessibility.  She added that the speed limit for the bridge will be 35 miles an hour, so it will not be place conducive to sitting on a bench.  MPT Johnson pointed out the view is best from the bridge, however.

MPT Johnson asked about the Cobra lighting in the specifications.  Ms. Kinser stated that the proposed lighting meets Caltrans standards.  She added that Brisbane has an agreement with PG&E to maintain street lights, and PG&E will not maintain custom lights.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said that if a custom style is chosen, he would recommend creation of a landscaping and lighting district to pay for the necessary lift trucks, equipment, and work crews.  He noted PG&E has declined the opportunity to maintain the decorative lights at the Northeast Ridge, so that burden falls to the City, necessitating periodic rental of an expensive boom truck to do the work.

Mr. Breault commented that the staff is aware of the Council’s interest in using the bridge as a vista overlooking the lagoon, and the fencing was chosen with that in mind.  He noted incorporating a wide enough area for a bench would be very expensive.  He suggested looking at amenities like informational plaques at some point in the future.

MPT Johnson asked why the City Council was not brought into the decision-making process at some point before the 90 percent milestone.  She noted there may be more creative options that do not deviate from Caltrans standards, and she cited areas of Highway 80 through Sacramento as an example.  She said some of these ideas might have been researched more thoroughly if the Council had more advance notice.

Mr. Breault emphasized that the City Council has the ability to question any of those issues and decide something else.  He welcomed guidance on all aspects of the project, in addition to the specific aesthetic issues described by Ms. Kinser.

MPT Johnson suggested contacting other jurisdictions that use custom lighting to learn about their experiences with maintenance.  She asked if options other than Cobra lights were available from PG&E.  Mr. Breault said PG&E’s equipment is sized for the standard lights they maintain.  

CM Barnes stated he would not be in favor of requiring the City to buy expensive equipment to maintain custom lights.  

MPT Johnson encouraged Mr. Breault to contact PG&E to find out if other options are available.  Mr. Breault said he believed options would be limited to similar-looking lights.  He promised to find out and report back.

CM Bologoff said he understood the bridge will have two traffic lanes and a bike lane.  Mr. Breault confirmed there would be a bike lane and sidewalk in each direction.  He added there were no medians or barriers.

CM Bologoff noted the embossed star designs would be a good touch unless they add significantly to the costs.  He expressed his preference for “Ashlar stone” or “random stone,” but said “fractured fin” was also acceptable.

CM Barnes said he liked the “Brisbane” sign and preferred “stacked stone” unless that option was more expensive.

CM Panza commented that he preferred either “Ashlar” or “exposed aggregate” finish.  He stated he did not like “fractured fin.”

CM Panza recommended reconsidering the chain link fence.  Ms. Kinser explained that the specific fence limitations have to do with the railroad crossing; Caltrain requires a barrier 10 feet tall and a fence with a maximum 1-inch weave, so there are not many options.  She noted the proposal calls for a 2’3” concrete barrier rail plus chain link fence on top.  Ms. Kinser added that there may be opportunities for vista points at places other than the railroad track crossing.

Tony Notaro, with Biggs Cardosa Associates, said he will check with Caltrain to determine what options are available in terms of styles and colors of fencing.  CM Panza recommended keeping the fence at the minimum height required and limiting its use as much as possible.  Mr. Breault noted the staff will come back with further recommendations regarding vista points, lighting options, and aesthetic features.

Mayor Richardson observed that three Councilmembers expressed a preference for the “Ashlar” finish, followed by the “stacked stone,” and she asked the staff to pursue these options.  She said she did not like the chain-link fence.  She encouraged the staff to consider features like a green handrail and an embossed star design.  CM Bologoff requested information on the costs of each of these items.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to extend the meeting to 11:30 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Give direction to staff on appeal from resident on curb cut requirement as required by building permit at 119 Mendocino Street

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that a building permit and encroachment permit were issued for a remodel project at 119 Mendocino Street in September, 2001, and the plans included removal of a curb cut on Alvarado.  The work was finished, the permits were signed off, and staff inadvertently overlooked making sure the curb cut had been removed.  Mr. Breault said that in the late fall of 2004, a neighbor complained about the matter to the staff.  Staff followed up by contacting the property owner and directing that the curb cut be removed.  The owner responded by appealing the decision.

Mr. Breault drew attention to the key points identified on the second page of the staff report, explained the parking implications, and welcomed Council direction. 

Councilmembers invited the property owner to comment.

Patrick Rocks, appellant, questioned the need to remove the curb cuts.  He said the cuts have been there for at least 19 years, and it makes no sense to require a change at this point.  He explained that he obtained permission from the City in 1985 to put in a new curb cut for a driveway next to the existing driveway.  All construction supplies have been removed and the area is clear now.  Mr. Rocks noted City inspectors and staff have visited his property and inspected the new addition; he said he understood all existing conditions were grandfathered in.

MPT Johnson observed that the approved plans for the remodel project called for removal of the curb cut.  Mr. Breault said the staff relies on submitted and approved plans to issue permits; he acknowledged that it was an error on the staff’s part for not catching the provision requiring removal of the curb cut when the project was finalized.

CM Panza commented that the City probably would have allowed a two-car garage and two-lane driveway on the property.  He said he was inclined to leave the curb cut in place.

Andrew Torvick, 231 Alvarado Street, explained that the problem is that the two driveway curb cuts are separated by a 6-foot strip, totaling 32 feet of curb that cannot be used for parking.  He noted the garage on the property line is substandard, and the owner customarily parks his commercial vehicles along his property frontage in a way that excludes other vehicles.  Mr. Torvick said a recent measurement indicates that Mr. Rocks is using 98 feet of curb parking.

Mr. Torvick stated that he approached the property owner first, and then complained to the Police Chief and City Engineer.  He urged the City to hold Mr. Rocks to what the original plans indicated.  He added that Mr. Rocks is in the concrete business and can easily make the required correction.

Dana Dillworth said she lived in the subject area for about fifteen years and experienced similar problems.  She noted Ordinance 495, introduced earlier in the meeting, gives the City Engineer authority to approve more than one driveway entrances for sites with a minimum of 100 feet of street frontage, but there are no limits, and people who are allowed to have multiple curb cuts are not required to park vehicles on their own property.  Ms. Dillworth observed that the same problem occurs with garages that are not used for their intended purpose.  She said that under Ordinance 495, the City Engineer can also reduce distances between driveways to no less than 4 feet, a width too small to allow a parking space.

Ms. Dillworth urged the City Council to require property owners with multiple curb cuts to park their vehicles on-site.

CM Barnes asked if the City had any legal authority to require someone to park vehicles on their property.  City Attorney Toppel responded that the City cannot realistically require people to park on-site or inside garages.

CM Barnes asked if removing the curb cut would increase the amount of street parking.  Mr. Breault stated that there would be more on-street parking, but that could be offset by an increase in demand if the property owner is forced to give up space that used to be available for his own vehicles.

CM Barnes stated his inclination to require removal of the curb cut.  MPT Johnson expressed support for the staff’s decision.  She noted the project was approved with removal of the curb cut, and the applicant should be required to follow through.

CM Bologoff asked why the error had not been discovered for two years.  Mr. Torvick said the project was only completed about a year ago.  He complained that the property owner installed his own “no parking” signs to keep other people from parking there.  Mr. Breault commented that the oversight might never have been discovered if not for the complaint.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to require removal of the curb cut as specified in the original plans.  The motion was carried, 4 - 1 (CM Panza opposed).


C.
Consider recommendation from the Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission and give direction on the proposed naming process for the approved Old Quarry Road entry park

Mayor Richardson asked Councilmembers if they had a name preference.  CM Bologoff proposed “Quarry Road Park,” and after some discussion, Councilmembers agreed. 

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to name the park “Quarry Road Park.”  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 497, waiving first reading, amending Section 13.04.055 of the Municipal Code concerning sewage Equivalent Residential Units

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to introduce Ordinance No. 497 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing to report.

CONSENT CALENDAR 
CM Panza suggested removing Item B.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of December 6, 2004


C.
Adopt Resolution No. 2005-07 and Redevelopment Agency Resolution No. RA 2005-07 authorizing investment of monies in the Local Agency Investment Fund and authorizing certain City officers to deposit or withdraw


D.
Approve amendment to employment contract with City Manager

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Items A, C, and D.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve list of STAR articles for March issue

CM Panza proposed adding an article announcing formation of the citizens advisory committee.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Bologoff questioned the need to include photo bylines in the Star.  He recommended discontinuing that practice.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Item B as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS 

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

B. Set date for interviews of the applicants for Traffic Advisory Committee and Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission

After some discussion, Councilmembers decided to interview applicants on Tuesday, February 15, beginning at 7:00 p.m. at City Hall.

C.
Review draft mailer to community regarding deadline for comments on Baylands Specific Plan completeness

Councilmembers reviewed the latest color version of the proposed mailer.  MPT Johnson pointed out a spelling error.


D.
Reimbursement for League of California Cities Policy Committee Attendance

CM Barnes and Mayor Richardson requested that the Council authorize reimbursement for their attendance at the League of California Cities’ Policy Committee meetings.  Mayor Richardson said the Policy Committee meets four times a year; two meetings will be held in Los Angeles, one in Sacramento, and one in San Francisco.

There was general consensus in support of approving the reimbursement as requested.


E.
Chamber Article

Mayor Richardson reported that the local Chamber of Commerce invites the Mayor each year to submit an article highlighting Council and City activities.  She welcomed input and suggestions from the Council.

City Manager Holstine stated that the Chamber has offered to devote an entire page to City news in each of issue of the Luminary.  

CM Panza offered to provide feedback, and Mayor Richardson said she would submit a draft article to Councilmembers for their input.

Mr. Holstine said he would agendize the topic of a City news page in the Luminary for discussion at a future meeting.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Paul Bouscal, 532 Alvarado Street, reported some problems with the City’s street sweeper contractor.  He said there were two recent occasions when he noticed the sweeper creating a huge cloud of dust, a problem the driver blamed on the contractor.  Mr. Bouscal advised that the sweeper can be adjusted to spray more water, and he urged the City to take appropriate action.

Prem Lall, a resident of the 700 block of Humboldt, noted the City recently replaced the drain and pipes underneath the street, and the contractor used his water to wet down the street and wash equipment during that time.  He said he reported the unauthorized water usage to the City and was told the staff would wait for the next billing period to determine any impacts.  Mr. Law reported that there are only two people in his household, but his water usage jumped from approximately 13 units to 31 units during the construction period.  He added that he did not observe the contractor using the hydrant.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault offered to meet with Mr. Law after the meeting to discuss his situation.  He asked Mr. Bouscal to call him the next time he notices a problem with the dust from the sweeper.

Scott Serdahely requested that the City Council adopt a resolution indicating the City of Brisbane does not support the war in Iraq.  Mayor Richardson explained that the City Council does not get involved in national politics.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:30 a.m.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Wendy Ricks, Deputy City Clerk
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